St Peter's Church PCC meeting

25 January 2022 7:00pm – 8:30pm

Minutes

Present: Lance Burgess, Chris Clayton (Chair), Beverley Cooper, Catharine Davies, Stewart Davies, Rachel Fell, Alan Garrow, Sue Heapy, David Hipkin, Sian Lockwood, Sarah Martin, Judith Simpson and Roy Taylor.
In attendance: Karin Shaw, Carole Raw
Apologies: Jo Bagley, Hannah Beck, Kate Blake, David Fisher and Angus Turner.
1. Welcome and opening prayer

Chris welcomed everyone and opened the meeting with prayer.

2. Bible reflection

Sian led a reflection on the poem "Names" by Wendy Cope.
3. Apologies for absence

Apologies had been received and were noted.
4. Acceptance of the minutes of November's meeting

The minutes of the PCC meeting held on 30 November were unanimously approved.
5. Matters arising

In connection with the "engaging with our local community" item, Alan reported that links with the Adelphi will be restored when the Covid situation stabilises.  In relation to town centre chaplaincy and town links generally, Alan has a meeting scheduled with the leader of the council.  Sian also reported that four people from St Peter's have filled in the Archbishops' survey and reminded the meeting that the survey is still open for entries.
Registration with the information commissioner will be progressed and Sian confirmed that anti money laundering registration with HMRC is not required.

6. Open Church
Alan tabled the "Open Church" paper and explained the context for the discussion.  Openness is a consistent theme in away day discussions and the thing we are most agreed on as being true about St Peter's.  The paper explores various ways we can demonstrate that we are an open church eg:

· Physical openness ie opening the church building more.  We would like to do this subject to resolving security and people/staffing issues;
· Theological openness ie learning to recognise other viewpoints.  The Living in Love and Faith discussions may be a test bed for this;
· Openness to different ages, in particular young adults;
· Openness to the physically or mentally frail – in particular those who are housebound.  Although online provision has helped it does not reach everyone.  A project is also being investigated to better help people with dementia;
· Openness to people with disabilities – increasing accessibility of the building is a continuously ongoing project;

· Openness to different ethnicities – for example by looking into what is required to be a church of sanctuary and connecting with the network of such churches;
· Openness to the LGBT
Q+ community.  Karin shared her experience of All Hallows in Leeds which has established itself as a haven for gay and transgender people.

There was a recognition that we need to prioritise certain areas and acknowledge that we can't do everything at once.  In some areas, projects are already underway or being developed (eg the Living in Love and Faith Lent course, the dementia project and our new Welcome Officer).
The meeting was then split into smaller groups to discuss what area(s) of openness stand out to members at the moment.

Feedback focused on work to include and welcome the lonely, isolated and housebound into church life.  For example, by restoring Thursday lunchtime reflexions, establishing better links with care homes/the Adephi and helping people to get into church.  Setting up house groups for fellowship and to further theological openness was also mentioned.
7. Non -eucharistic worship
Alan reported that there may be one or two Sundays in the year when a service of the word may be conducted at 9.30 instead of a eucharist, for example due to clergy absence.  After a short discussion, the PCC expressed its agreement to this in the event that clergy cover for the relevant services could not be secured.
8. Finances
David gave an update on the finances for 2021 and the budget for 2022.  

For 2021, he expects a surplus of around £20,000 due in large part to one-off donations and grants which amounted to approximately £170,000 during 2021.  Planned giving remained fairly stable but for obvious reasons fundraising and room hire income were lower than has historically been the case.
In relation to expenditure items during 2021, staff costs were stable, utilities and repair costs were relatively high at £23,000 and £17,500 respectively and investments increased in value.
For 2022, David currently expects a small surplus of around £4,000 for the year.  Although some expenditure items are expected to increase (for example an increase in the parish share of £30,000 and increases in utilities costs and quinquennial related repair costs), two significant legacies are expected to be received totalling £170,000.  David has assumed planned giving and cash donations will remain stable.

It was acknowledged that our reliance on large one-off donations and substantial legacies would not be sustainable going forward and that therefore planned giving needed to increase.  The importance of the new parish giving scheme was emphasised.  A renewed focus on legacy giving was also suggested.
Chris thanked David and Sarah for all their hard work on the finances.

9. Fabric
A paper in relation to the proposed air purifiers had been circulated to the PCC.  It is proposed that two purifiers are purchased for a total cost of £2,000.  These would be portable and are designed for use in the meeting rooms where air circulation is an issue - potential hirers are reluctant to use rooms where there are no opening windows.  In addition, their energy use is low and the filters are long lasting so ongoing costs are minimal.

After a short discussion, the PCC voted in favour of purchasing the air purifiers.

Sarah drew attention to the fabric matters mentioned in the Standing Committee minutes and had nothing further to add to these.
10. New Communion Administrants
It was unanimously agreed to invite the following persons to be communion administrants:

Peternella Clarkson
Beverley Cooper
Carol-Ann Howes
Gillian Sinclair.
11. New Welcome officer

The PCC unanimously agreed that Catherine Medforth, as our new Welcome Officer, is a fit and proper person to be permitted to access the personal data of members of the congregation in order to carry out her role.
12. Safeguarding
Chris reported that he had not been informed of any safeguarding issues and none were raised by those present.
13. Acceptance of minutes of sub-groups

The standing committee minutes for December and January were tabled and accepted.
14. The Queen's Platinum Jubilee celebrations

All were encouraged to contribute ideas to mark this occasion.  Current ideas include a vicarage garden party, reflecting the jubilee in worship, a possible foyer display and a refreshment day.
15. AOB

There was no other business.
16. Review of meeting
There was a brief review of the meeting. 
The meeting concluded with prayers at 8.30pm.
The next meeting is 29 March 2022 in church.
2

